THINK **BIGGER** DO **GOOD** POLICY SERIES

Suicide Is a Significant Health Problem

Michael F. Hogan, Ph.D.

Spring 2017



Dear Reader,

Now is a time of change in health and human services policy. Many of the changes could have profound implications for behavioral health. This paper is one in a series of papers focused on behavioral health policy, particularly addressing ways to continue to make progress.

The past decade has been a time of steady advances in behavioral health policy. For example, we have met many of the objectives related to expanding health insurance coverage for people with behavioral health conditions. Coverage is now expected to be on a par with that available to individuals with any other health conditions, although parity implementation has encountered roadblocks. Coverage of evidence-based treatments has expanded with insurance, but not all of these services are covered by traditional insurance, necessitating other sources of funding, such as from block grants.

Much has improved; much remains to be accomplished.

As funders, The Thomas Scattergood Behavioral Health Foundation and Peg's Foundation believe that now more than ever philanthropic support in the area of policy is critical to improving health outcomes for all. We ask that you share this paper and the others in the series with your programmatic partners, local, state, and federal decision makers, advocacy organizations, and voters.

We believe that these papers analyze important issues in behavioral health policy, can inform policy-making, and improve health outcomes. We hope these papers help to extend progress and avoid losing ground at a time of change in policy.

Sincerely,

Joseph Pyle, M.A.

President
Scattergood Foundation

Founding Partner of Series

Rick Kellar, M.B.A.

President

Peg's Foundation

Founding Partner of Series

Howard Goldman, M.D., P.h.D.

Series Editor

We would like to acknowledge the following individuals for their participation in the meeting that led to the conceptualization of the paper series.

Bloomberg School of Public Health at John Hopkins University

Cynthia Baum-Baicker, Ph.D.

Thomas Scattergood Behavioral Health Foundation

Lisa Dixon, M.D., M.P.H.

Columbia University College of Physicians and Surgeons, New York State Psychiatric Institute

Arthur Evans, Ph.D.

American Psychological Association

Alyson Ferguson, M.P.H.

Thomas Scattergood Behavioral Health Foundation

Richard Frank, Ph.D.

Harvard Medical School

Howard Goldman, M.D., Ph.D.

University of Maryland School of Medicine

Pamela Greenberg, M.P.P.

Association for Behavioral Health and Wellness

Kimberly Hoagwood, Ph.D.

New York University School of Medicine

Mike Hogan, Ph.D.

Case Western Reserve University School of Medicine

Chuck Ingoglia, M.S.W.

National Council for Behavioral Health

Sarah Jones, M.D. Candidate

Thomas Scattergood Behavioral Health Foundation

Rick Kellar, M.B.A.

Peg's Foundation

Jennifer Mathis, J.D.

Bazelon Center for Mental Health Law

Amanda Mauri, M.P.H.

Thomas Scattergood Behavioral Health Foundation

Mark Munetz, M.D.

Northeast Ohio Medical University

Sandra Newman, Ph.D.

John Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health

Joe Pyle, M.A.

Thomas Scattergood Behavioral Health Foundation

Lloyd Sederer. M.D.

New York State Office of Mental Health. Mailman School of Public Health at Columbia University

Andrew Sperling, J.D.

National Alliance for Mental Illness

Hyong Un, M.D.

Aetna

Kate Williams, J.D.

Thomas Scattergood Behavioral Health Foundation

Glenda Wrenn, M.D., M.S.H.P.

Satcher Health Leadership Institute at Morehouse School of Medicine

Titles in the Paper Series

Editors Howard Goldman, M.D., Ph.D. and Constance Gartner, M.S.W.

Behavioral Health and the Individual Health Insurance Market: Preserving Key Elements of Reform Richard Frank, Ph.D. and Sherry Glied, Ph.D., M.A.

Coordinated Specialty Care for First-Episode Psychosis: An Example of Financing for Specialty Programs Lisa Dixon, M.D., M.P.H.

Fentanyl and the Evolving Opioid Epidemic: What Strategies Should Policymakers Consider? Colleen Barry, Ph.D., M.P.P.

Improving Outcomes for People with Serious Mental Illness and Co-Occurring Substance Use Disorders in Contact with the Criminal Justice System Glenda Wrenn, M.D., M.S.H.P., Brian McGregor, Ph.D., and Mark Munetz, M.D.

Suicide Is a Significant Health Problem Mike Hogan, Ph.D.

The Current Medicaid Policy Debate and Implications for Behavioral Healthcare in the United States Rachel Garfield, Ph.D., M.H.S. and Julia Zur, Ph.D.

Find the papers online at http://bit.ly/2noiOds





Suicide Is a Significant Health Problem

Michael F. Hogan, Ph.D.

Professor of Psychiatry (Clinical) Case Western Reserve University School of Medicine

Executive Committee
National Action Alliance for
Suicide Prevention
dr.m.hogan@gmail.com



1 / Introduction

Suicide is the tenth leading cause of death in the United States, and the number and rate of suicides are rising. A brief overview of data available from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention illustrates the increasing incidence of suicide but also suggests priorities for action. In 2001, there were 30,622 deaths from suicide (a rate of 10.75 per 100,000 population); by 2015, there were over 44,000 (a rate of 13.3 per 100,000). In addition, each year more than 900,000 emergency department (ED) visits are made by people thinking of suicide. Costs for ED visits and hospitalizations associated with self-injury among young adults alone were \$2.6 billion in 2010. There are also substantial personal costs associated with suicide, as many individuals are deeply affected by suicide loss in their families or among close friends.

This white paper is intended to provide policymakers with ideas for action on suicide prevention. The emphasis is on suicide prevention among adults that is focused on improved healthcare and community prevention activities. Too many lives are lost, and we can take steps to prevent the tragedies.

Year	
2001	2015
Number of US deaths by suicide	
30,622	44,000+
Rate per 100,000 population	
10.75	13.30

2 Patterns of Suicide Suggest Priorities for Action

Suicide rates are higher for men than for women by a factor of about 3.5:1. Suicide is quite rare among young children, but rates begin to rise in adolescence (when suicide is the third leading cause of death) and rise slowly through adulthood. Men ages 35 to 64 are 19% of the population but account for 40% of suicide deaths. The increase in suicide rates among middle-aged Americans, especially white Americans, has been identified as a key contributor to increases in overall U.S. mortality rates related to economic and social challenges—sometimes labelled as "deaths of despair," which also include drug overdoses.

These broad data suggest a need to emphasize prevention and intervention with adults in order to complement existing efforts focused on youth suicide prevention. Suicide prevention has not been emphasized in most healthcare settings, even though we know that many individuals who die by suicide were engaged in care or had recent contact with health providers. Studies have shown that about 45% of those who died by suicide

saw a primary care physician in the 30 days before they died, and about 10% were seen in an emergency department in the prior two months (1,2). Thus efforts in healthcare settings to improve identification of and support to individuals troubled by suicidal thoughts are needed.

Suicide also occurs at a high rate among people receiving care in behavioral health settings. About 30% of all suicide deaths are among those who received behavioral healthcare. Indeed, the rate of suicide among individuals cared for in state mental health systems has been reported to be as high as 140 per 100,000, or ten times the national rate (personal communication, Heise J, July 28, 2016). It is clear that people with mental and substance use disorders have elevated suicide risk. However, the greatly elevated rates among people receiving care suggest that attention to suicide prevention in behavioral health services is another priority for action. The services sector that is the preferred referral destination for suicidal individuals should provide care that is "suicide safe."

3 / Evolution of the Suicide **Prevention Field**

The first National Strategy for Suicide Prevention was released by Surgeon General David Satcher in 2001. Before then, the most successful prevention program was a 1990s U.S. Air Force effort. The Air Force program was a broad population-based approach, emphasizing leadership, community education, improved healthcare, and surveillance. Drawing from this effort, the initial national strategy emphasized public health methods, including increasing awareness and providing better access to mental healthcare. However, implementing these approaches has been more difficult in typical communities than in the Air Force. And the challenges are daunting: resources for suicide prevention have been extremely limited, and responsibility has been diffuse.

The decade following the new 2001 strategy saw an expansion of suicide prevention efforts, including the 2004 Garrett Lee Smith (GLS) Memorial Act, which created a youth suicide prevention grant program administered by the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA). The GLS program is focused solely on youth ages ten to 24, and there is to date no national suicide prevention program for adults. Most GLS grantees emphasized screening, strengthening community partnerships, and building awareness of suicide warning signs in schools and communities. Results suggest that counties implementing these activities had lower suicide attempts and deaths among youth, compared with matched counties (3). However, reductions in suicide were observed only among the target population of youth and did not persist after the programs ended. The results suggest that community-based prevention efforts can have an effect, but they must be sustained and targeted at the population of concern.

Other national efforts since 2000 include establishment of a SAMHSA-funded technical assistance center (the Suicide Prevention Resource Center) and a crisis call system (the National Suicide Prevention Lifeline). In 2007, the Department of Veterans Affairs (VA) established suicide care protocols for its facilities and now supports a national hotline for veterans in crisis that has answered nearly two million calls and dispatched emergency services for over 56,000 veterans. Evaluation of the VA efforts showed some success in preventing suicide among veterans engaged in VA services, but persistent high rates of suicide were noted among veterans not engaged in care (4).

4 Promising Practice: Making General Medical and Behavioral Healthcare Settings "Suicide Safe"

Zero Suicide is an approach to suicide prevention in healthcare. It is based on research on effective practices and an overall approach launched in 2001 by the Henry Ford Health System (HFHS) in metropolitan Detroit. The HFHS Perfect Depression Care initiative is a quality improvement effort with a goal of "zero defect" mental healthcare. The audacious goal of zero deaths by suicide is one measure established for the program. Key elements of the approach are suicide assessment for all behavioral health patients and emphases on ready access to care, means restriction, provider education, and follow-up phone calls. The HFHS program reduced the suicide rate among patients receiving behavioral healthcare from an average of 96 per 100,000 in 1999-2000 to an average of 24 per 100,000 in 2001-2010 (5). During this period, suicide rates in the overall population served by HFHS stayed level while deaths in Michigan rose.

Based on the HFHS approach and new research on effective interventions, a task force of the National Action Alliance on Suicide Prevention, a public/private guidance and advocacy group launched in 2010 by Secretaries Sibelius (Department of Health and Human Services) and Gates (Department of Defense), developed the Zero Suicide care model. An online toolkit as well as training and support for implementing organizations have been developed by the Suicide Prevention Resource Center. The approach is being implemented in several hundred organizations, and formal implementation efforts are under way in at least half the states. Preliminary data suggest that Zero Suicide is effective.

5 / Next Steps in **Suicide Prevention: Focused Priorities,** Filling Gaps, and **Building on Successes**

Against the backdrop of some improved tools to fight suicide, rates have continued to rise. Increased concern coupled with improved knowledge has created an environment in which effective action is now possible. Some consensus on priorities is emerging based on work done by the National Action Alliance on Suicide Prevention.

Importantly, increased concern about suicide led to commitments in the 21st Century Cures Act. The act reauthorized existing programs (the National Suicide Prevention Lifeline, the GLS Memorial Act, and the Suicide Prevention Resource Center) and also authorized a national effort focused on adult suicide prevention and an effort to improve crisis intervention services. Crisis services—both hotlines and programs such as mobile crisis teams—are integral to suicide prevention. Until recently, specific crisis care interventions, such as ED visits, have been reimbursed by some health insurance programs, such as Medicaid, but aside from minimal national support for the National Suicide Prevention Lifeline (and the VA's crisis line), there has been no federal support for the necessary infrastructure of crisis systems. The commitments included in the 21st Century Cures Act have not yet been advanced by appropriations, but they represent an initial national commitment to suicide prevention that can reach beyond the time-limited grants to a few communities.

Alignment on Priorities

Congressional interest and action, coupled with growing national concern and increased knowledge about suicide prevention targets and approaches, set the stage for action. However, selecting and advancing responsive strategies remains important. In this context, a new national approach offers promise. The National Action Alliance on Suicide Prevention has recently joined with the American Foundation for Suicide Prevention (AFSP) to announce an initiative to reduce suicide rates by 20% by 2025. Targets for the effort were chosen based on modeling the impact of selected projects deemed high impact and feasible. Importantly, the priorities align well with legislative targets included in the 21st Century Cures Act. The Action Alliance/AFSP initiatives include:

The firearms safety initiative was developed by AFSP with the National Shooting Sports Foundation, based on projects in New Hampshire and other states. The effort has already been planned and announced, with an implementation plan in place. Given this promising development plus the contentious nature of firearms issues, the project should proceed with support of suicide prevention advocates. On the other hand, because of the ambitious nature of orienting healthcare to suicide prevention, more work is needed to advance this priority. Finally, achieving the promise of the newly authorized (but not yet funded) suicide prevention and crisis intervention priorities of the 21st Century Cures Act requires advocacy and modest appropriations.

Accelerating adoption of better suicide care (also known as Zero Suicide) in healthcare settings, especially in large healthcare systems.

Improving suicide screening, brief interventions, and follow-up to individuals seen in emergency departments.

Collaboration with the firearms industry to provide suicide prevention education to individuals who purchase a firearm.

We will not succeed in preventing suicide unless we know more about what leads individuals to take their own lives and until we have developed new and effective prevention strategies.

Implementation Strategies to Advance the Suicide Prevention Priorities

Improving suicide care in healthcare settings is timely. Until very recently, suicide prevention was not defined as a core responsibility of either behavioral healthcare or general medical care by mainstream quality improvement or patient safety organizations—except for inpatient settings. However, in 2016, The Joint Commission signaled a new focus on suicide prevention by releasing a new Sentinel Event Alert; its aim is to "assist all healthcare organizations [emphasis added providing both inpatient and outpatient care to better identify and treat individuals with suicidal ideation" (6). Coming from the leading accreditor of hospitals, the alert is a significant step toward establishing suicide prevention as a healthcare priority and provides support for the Action Alliance/AFSP initiatives focused on large health systems and EDs. However, the infrastructure and incentives to motivate adoption of suicide safe care are not yet adequate to support rapid, large-scale adoption.

Action recommendation:

The federal and state governments as well as accreditors and patient safety organizations should consider adopting clearer requirements for suicide-safe care in healthcare organizations, and they should support development of the infrastructure needed to implement these requirements.

This priority is closely related to the actions and initiatives needed to bring to life the promise of suicide prevention efforts in the 21st Century Cures Act. An explicit focus on preventing suicide among adults especially men in the middle years—is necessary given its high burden. It is now feasible because of the synergy with efforts across the healthcare system and because strategies for community efforts that complement healthcare projects have been demonstrated to be successful for youth and developed by several Action Alliance task forces (for example, the Faith Communities Task Force).

Action recommendation:

Advocates should urge, and Congress should enact, the modest appropriations needed to develop a national suicide prevention initiative for adults incorporating community-based social service and educational elements and healthcare elements.

The effort to build an adult suicide prevention approach should be led by SAMHSA in partnership with the National Institute of Mental Health, which must provide relevant research support. However, participation by other federal, state, and local partners is essential. Partnership with criminal justice authorities is important, because the burden of suicide is high among people involved with law enforcement and the criminal justice system.

The remaining new commitment related to suicide prevention in the 21st Century Cures Act is authorization of funds to SAMHSA to support crisis programs, beyond the small appropriation for the National Suicide Prevention Lifeline. The roughly \$7 million appropriation for the lifeline supports its national infrastructure, but most crisis calls are answered through a network of local and statewide call centers. Many calls cannot be answered in the region or even the state where the call originates, because crisis lines in that area are not adequately funded. In addition, even in communities where call center capacity is sufficient, resources to provide more than a phone call (for example, a visit by a mobile crisis team, a brief stay in a crisis stabilization facility, or real-time inventories of available crisis and inpatient beds) are not present.

The absence of a crisis care infrastructure also results in thousands of expensive psychiatric hospital admissions that would not be needed if other options were present. This misuse of resources also means that inpatient beds may not be available for people in distress from serious and acute mental illness, for whom a brief hospital stay may be very helpful.

Action recommendation:

Advocates should urge, and the Congress should enact, the modest appropriations needed to begin to develop a national mental health crisis response infrastructure.

This initial step requires only a very modest investment but is perhaps the most crucial step that can be taken to reduce the overreliance on law enforcement to do mental health work and to address the practice of "psychiatric boarding" in which people with mental illness are detained for many hours—or in some cases days, or even weeks—in inappropriate care settings.



6 Conclusions

The emphasis of these policy prescriptions is on research and education. We will not succeed in preventing suicide unless we know more about what leads individuals to take their own lives and until we have developed new and effective prevention strategies. Public education is also central to preventing the tragedies associated with suicide. Following the policy recommendations outlined in this white paper will help to prevent suicide and avert its tragic consequences.

Public education is central to preventing the tragedies associated with suicide.









References

- 1/Ahmedani B, Simon G, Stewart C, et al.: *Health care contacts in the year before suicide death.* J Gen Intern Med 29:870-877, 2014.
- 2/Weis MA, Bradberry C, Carter LP. et al.: An exploration of human services system contacts prior to suicide in South Carolina: an expansion of the South Carolina Violent Death Reporting System. Inj Prev 12(suppl II):ii17-ii21, 2006.
- 3/Walrath C, Garraza L, Reid H, et al.: Impact of the Garrett Lee Smith Youth Suicide Prevention Program on suicide mortality. Am J Public Health 105:986-993, 2015.
- 4/Suicide Among Veterans and Other Americans, 2001-2014. Washington, DC, U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, Suicide Prevention Office, 2016. Available at http://bit.ly/2nZbpnO
- 5 / Coffey MJ, Coffey CE, Ahmedani BK: Suicide in a health maintenance organization population. JAMA Psychiatry 72:294-296, 2015.
- 6 / Sentinel Event Alert 56: Detecting and Treating Suicide Ideation in All Settings.
 Oak Brook, IL, The Joint Commission, 2016. Available at http://bit.ly/2naZn75

How to use this paper to "Think Bigger" and "Do Good"

- 1 / Send the paper to your local, state, and federal policy- and decision-makers
- 2 / Share the paper with mental health and substance use advocates and providers
- 3 $\, / \,$ Endorse the paper on social media outlets
- $m{4} \; ig/ \; ext{Link}$ to the paper on your organization's website or blog
- 5 $\, ig/ \,$ Use the paper in group or classroom presentations
- 6 / Reference this article as cite it as follows:

 "Suicide Is a Significant Health Problem." Scattergood
 Foundation, Philadelphia, PA (Spring 2017)

 www.thinkbiggerdogood.org

As strictly nonpartisan organizations, we do not grant permission for reprints, links, citations, or other uses of our data, analysis, or papers in any way that implies the Scattergood Foundation or Peg's Foundation endorse a candidate, party, product, or business.

SCATTERGOOD THINK DO SUPPORT

The Scattergood Foundation believes major disruption is needed to build a stronger, more effective, compassionate, and inclusive health care system — one that improves well-being and quality of life as much as it treats illness and disease. At the Foundation, we THINK, DO, and SUPPORT in order to establish a new paradigm for behavioral health, which values the unique spark and basic dignity in every human.

www.scattergoodfoundation.org



Peg's Foundation believes in relevant and innovative, and at times disruptive ideas to improve access to care and treatment for the seriously mentally ill. We strive to promote the implementation of a stronger, more effective, compassionate, and inclusive health care system for all. Our Founder, Peg Morgan, guided us to "Think Bigger", and to understand recovery from mental illness is the expectation, and mental wellness is integral to a healthy life.

www.pegsfoundation.org